
 
Council Meeting 

Minutes 
December 14, 2021 

 
 

The Borough of Ben Avon  Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, December 14, 
2021, virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. 
President Jennifer Bett presided and opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of 
Allegiance.   
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Council Members Present: Jennifer Bett, Megan Dolan, Henry Casale, Kara Roggenkamp, Ken 
Opipery, David Stoeckle (7:30 p.m.), Richard Wagner 
 
Others Present:  Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb, Solicitor Anne Sweeney, Ohio Township 
Sargent Beck, Emsworth Fire Chief Jim Kohl, Emsworth VFC President Kohler and Borough 
Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION - There was no public participation 
 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Holcomb recognized and thanked outgoing Councilmembers Henry Casale, Megan Dolan 
and David Stoeckle for their dedication, time and effort in serving their community. 
 
Mayor Holcomb also thanked Ohio Township Police for their assistance in resolving a recent hit 
and run of a utility pole at the corner of Dickson. She also noted thanks to Emsworth VFC for 
several Borough assistance calls since their appointment in November as the new service 
provider.  
 
Mayor Holcomb expressed appreciation to those who decorated the Borough Hall and to the 
Public Works staff for hanging the wreaths and their efforts expanding street cleaning in 
preparation for the Avon Club’s Holiday House Tour. She reported the event was a great success 
again this year, and everyone’s efforts were appreciated. 
  
 
Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment “A” 



Sargent Beck, Ohio Township Police, reported a quiet month in the Borough with 50 calls. Mr. 
Wagner thanked Officer Laura Andreakos for assisting with contacting residents to adhere to the 
ordinance for leaf removal following the end to the Borough leaf clean-up. 
 
 
Emsworth Volunteer Fire Company Report – See Attachment “B” 
Chief Kohl reported three calls for the Borough since they assumed the role of provider on 
November 16. He stated there were many children waiting to meet Santa on the annual tour of 
the local municipalities. Mr. Wagner asked if the Fire Department needed any donations in the 
form of water or Gatorade, and Chief Kohl responded that donations of these items are always 
welcomed and can be dropped off at the Emsworth Borough Building. 
 
Solicitor’s Report  
Solicitor Sweeney reported on the PUC hearing today, December 14, 2021, and the fine appeal 
for 811 call-in procedures. The committee did note that the Public Works Foreman, Dale Regrut, 
did have a high percentage response rate, however, they did not rescind their original decision 
and the fine remains. Mr. Opipery reported that a procedure is in place and protocol is being 
followed going forward. 
 
Joint Planning Commission – See Attachment “C” 
 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
November 16, 2021 Council Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Casale; Second: Ms. Dolan; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve the minutes of the November 16, 2021, Council meeting as presented. 
 

December 7, 2021 Council Work Session 
Motion: Mr. Wagner; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve the minutes of the December 7, 2021, Council work session. 

 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expense Report 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve the Revenue & Expense report as the official financial statement for the month 
of November, 2021.           

 
Mr. Opipery also stated that this is the formal financial statement of the Borough provided each 
month for review. He noted that the Capital Reserve funds are reinvested into the Borough in the 
form of infrastructure such as sewers and long-term investments. In the past 10 years, 41 roads 
have been repaved with no need for the Borough to acquire a loan.  
 
Accounts Payable 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve Accounts Payable in the amount of $151,611.59.                  . 



 
 
 
2022 Budget 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mrs. Roggenkamp; Motion Carried by unanimous 
voice vote to approve the proposed and advertised operating budget for 2022. 

 
Ordinance 791 – 2022 Tax Rate 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Wager: Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
pass Ordinance 791 establishing the formula that will be used in early 2022 to set the tax 
rate based on the assessed values once they are received from Allegheny County. 
 

 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Report  
Mrs. Bett called for comments on the 2022 Meeting Schedule prior to its advertisement in The 
Citizen. She noted that the December meeting will be moved up one week again this year to 
allow for the December holidays. 
 
Public Affairs & Communications 
Mrs. Bett spoke with Savvy Citizen representative to explore more ways to better utilize the 
communication tool in 2022. She would like to work with QV COG to see if there are other more 
cost-effective ways to communicate with residents. 
 
 
Public Safety & Code Enforcement – See Attachment “D” 
Mr. Stoeckle reports no addition to the submitted report from Harshman CE Group. 
  
   
Public Works 
Mr. Opipery reported the leaf collection issues continue as the weather has been nice out of date. 
This time last year there was significant snow, and the equipment cannot be easily changed in 
and out to accommodate. He stated the Borough chooses to be prepared for the winter weather, 
and Public Works performs non-stop service for a full six weeks of leaf collection. He reiterated 
his thanks to Officer Andreakos in helping to communicate with the residents that do not follow 
the guidelines.  
 
Mrs. Roggenkamp stated that the energy audit was recently performed over a period of two days 
in the Borough. Mr. Wagner and Mr. Regrut were kind enough to spend time giving them access 
to the Borough buildings. She looks for a report in January and hopes that will lead to energy 
savings for the Borough. 
 
 
Quaker Valley COG  - See Attachment “E” 
Mr. Wagner reported the next COG meeting is tomorrow night.  He stated previous meeting 
discussions were focused on permanent glass recycling collections, both estimates and options. 



In addition, the Route 65 study wrapped up, and more details from the study should be 
forthcoming in January. 
 
Centennial Building Committee  
Mr. Wagner stated there were several designs submitted for elevators or a lift, and focus is on 
becoming ADA compliant. He said the designs should be reviewed in the next week, one option 
being a chair lift which would allow a short-term solution for access to the second floor. 
 
 
Climate Action Plan  
Mrs. Roggenkamp reported the Climate Action Plan (CAP) began in the summer of 2020, with 
free technical assistance from the DEP and included help from college students. There has been 
outreach information on the website, and her meeting with the Joint Planning Commission has 
provided valuable feedback. 
 

Motion: Mrs. Roggenkamp; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried to unanimously 
approve Resolution 2021-08 adopting the Climate Action Plan for Ben Avon Borough. 

 
 
NEW BUSINESS  
Avon Club Lease Addendum 

Motion: Mr. Casale; Second: Mr. Wagner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve the 2022 lease addendum for the Avon Club to rent the upstairs meeting room 
for their monthly membership meetings. 

 
 
2021 Council Accomplishments 
Mr. Wagner asked Council to share and review some of their accomplishments over this past 
year: 

• The Borough Fall newsletter – will be followed with a Spring edition 
• Climate Action Plan approval 
• Paving project and street sweeping 
• Centennial Building Committee progress 
• Negotiation of shared services 
• New contract with Waste Management which included increasing recycling collection to 

weekly basis 
• Zero Waste Wrangler – a composting service was offered to Borough residents 
• Moving glass recycling bins 
• Election of a new Executive Director at the COG 
• Lease with the coffee shop to separate the electric service and alleviate billing issues 
• Reservation program for Avon Park shelter 
• Council taking part as a group at the Fall Festival to meet with residents 

 
 
OLD BUSINESS – There was no old business 
 



 
EXECUTIVE SESSION  

Motion: Mr. Casale; Second: Mrs. Roggenkamp; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to adjourn to Executive Session at 8:07 p.m. to discuss contracts and potential 
litigation. 
 
Motion: Mr. Wagner; Second: Mr. Casale; Motion Carried by voice vote to return to 
regular voting session at 9:02 p.m.  

 
MOTION TO ADJOURN 

Motion: Mr. Casale; Second: Mrs. Dolan; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
adjourn the meeting at 9:03 p.m. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 



ATTACHMENT  A 





 
 
 
 



 



 

Attachment B 



Attachment C 



 
 
 
 





 
 
 
 



 

Attachment D 



 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 

Attachment E 


